BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
CITY OF DOTHAN, ALABAMA
REGULAR MEETING
OCTOBER 5, 2021

The Board of Commissioners of the City of Dothan, Alabama, met in regular
session in the Commission Chambers of the Roy Driggers Municipal Building at
10:00 a.m., Tuesday, October 5, 2021 with the following members present: Mayor
Mark Saliba, Associate Commissioners Kevin Dorsey, Aristotle O. Kirkland,
Bradley Bedwell, John Ferguson, Gantt Pierce, and David L. Crutchfield. Also
present were City Manager Kevin Cowper, Assistant City Manager Randy Morris,
City Clerk Wendy Shiver, Assistant City Clerk Courtney Vickers, who recorded the
Minutes of the Meeting, and the local news media representatives.

Mayor Saliba called the meeting to order. Pastor Lyle Peluso, Dothan Vineyard
Church, then led in prayer, afterwhich Commissioner Crutchfield led in the Pledge
of Allegiance to the Flag.

Commissioner Ferguson moved that the Minutes of the September 21, 2021
Meeting be approved, motion seconded by Commissioner Crutchfield and
unanimously approved.

Mayor Saliba presented and read a proclamation, proclaiming October, 2021 as
“Cybersecurity Awareness Month” in the City of Dothan. Information Technology
Director Jack Mason and Information Technology Security Analyst Brad Entress
were present for the proclamation.

Mayor Saliba presented and read a proclamation, proclaiming October 3-9, 2021
as “Fire Prevention Week” in the City of Dothan. Fire Chief Larry Williams and
Battalion Chief David Hasty were present for the proclamation.

Chief Williams and Battalion Chief Hasty presented 2021 Member of the Year Fire
Department Awards to Firefighter Chance Willard, Rookie of the Year; Firefighter
Matt Lucas, Firefighter of the Year; and Captain Richard Byrd, Fire Officer of the
Year. Sergeant Brady Reeder (not present) received the award of Sergeant of the
Year.

Commissioner Dorsey welcomed the new Commissioners.

Commissioner Dorsey requested debris cleanup around 2627 Kinsey Road,
lighting repair on Monroe Street, and implementation of the renter’s ordinance.

Commissioner Kirkland expressed elation and excitement for the future of District
2. He thanked the City Manager, Department Heads, and Staff. He said he is
looking forward to working with everyone and for the people of District 2.

Commissioner Kirkland wished Commissioner Dorsey a Happy Birthday.

Commissioner Bedwell expressed gratitude to District 3 Citizens, the Board, and
City Staff. He said he would like to continue the progress that former District 3
Commissioner Albert Kirkland started before him.

Commissioner Pierce thanked the Mayor, City Manager, Finance Director Lisa
Reeder, Assistant Finance Director Romona Marcus, Personnel Director Delvick
McKay, Information Technology Director Jack Mason, General Services Director
Andy Love, Judge Rose Gordon, Planning and Development Director Todd
McDonald, Fire Chief Larry Williams, Police Chief William Benny, Performing Arts
Director Marshall Perry, Leisure Services Director Allison Hall, Dothan Utilities
Director Billy Mayes, Assistant City Manager/Acting Public Works Director Randy
Morris, Executive Assistant Sarah Woodham, City Clerk Wendy Shiver,
Community Relations Officer Vincent Vincent, and Community Relations Specialist
Brittney Wilkerson for their assistance and efforts provided through the transition.
He said he looks forward to serving the people of District 5. He also thanked
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former District 5 Commissioner Beth Kenward for everything she has done and
said he hopes to continue the progress.

Commissioner Pierce wished Commissioner Dorsey a Happy Birthday.

Commissioner Crutchfield welcomed the new Commissioners, expressed
appreciation to the previous Commissioners for their service, and thanked the
organizers of the Mayor and Associate Commissioners Oath of Office Ceremony.

Commissioner Crutchfield wished Commissioner Dorsey a Happy Birthday.

Mayor Saliba said he is grateful to those who have previously served with us over
the last 4 years and he is looking forward to the work that will be continued over
the next 4 years. He expressed appreciation to the Administration and Performing
Arts Staff for their detailed work towards the Mayor and Associate Commissioners
Oath of Office Ceremony.

Mr. Cowper invited to the lectern Rotary Miracle Field Foundation President James
Etheredge and Leisure Services Director Allison Hall. Mr. Etheredge introduced
the following Rotary Miracle Field Foundation Board Members: former Dothan
Tuesday Rotary Club President Heidi Condrey, Dothan Monday Rotary Club
President Sheila Azar, and Rotary District 6880 Governor Bruce McNeal. Mr.
Etheredge discussed the Clubs’ partnership with the City through the Rotary
Miracle Field Foundation and presented a check in the amount of $12,000 to Mr.
Cowper. He also explained the Rotary Miracle Field Foundation replacing the
Rotary Miracle Field sign lettering in addition to today’s donation. Mr. Etheredge
expressed appreciation to the City for having an area for children of all abilities in
our community.

Mr. Cowper, along with Police Chief William Benny, recognized Lana Magill as our
Employee of the Month for October, 2021.

Mr. Cowper announced City facilities will be closed in observance of Columbus
Day on Monday, October 11%. Monday garbage and recycling will be collected on
Wednesday, October 13t". Monday trash will not be collected this week.

Mayor Saliba introduced the application of Michael Kent for a Pool and Billiards
License for The Crazy Monkey, located at 2855 Ross Clark Circle, Suites 115 &
116. Mayor Saliba asked if there was anyone present to speak on this matter and
there were none. Commissioner Crutchfield moved for approval, motion seconded
by Commissioner Ferguson. There being no discussion and upon the motion being
put to vote, the motion was unanimously carried.

Mayor Saliba introduced the application of Michael Kent for a Pool and Billiards
License for Rack City, located at 4636 South Oates Street. Mayor Saliba asked if
there was anyone present to speak on this matter and there were none.
Commissioner Crutchfield moved for approval, motion seconded by Commissioner
Dorsey. There being no discussion and upon the motion being put to vote, the
motion was unanimously carried.

Mayor Saliba announced a Public Hearing regarding the abatement and removal
of noxious or dangerous weeds. There being no one present to speak, Mayor
Saliba declared the Public Hearing closed.

Mayor Saliba introduced Ordinance No. 2021-278, amending Chapter 2,
Administration, Sec. 2-1, Depositories for City funds designated; treasurer required
to deposit all City funds therein, of the City of Dothan Code of Ordinancesto
specify that depositories for City funds must be a member of the SAFE (Security
for Alabama Funds Enhancement) Program. Commissioner Ferguson moved for
immediate consideration, motion seconded by Commissioner Dorsey and upon the
motion being put to vote, those voting “yea,” were Saliba, Dorsey, Kirkland,
Bedwell, Ferguson, Pierce, and Crutchfield; “nay:” none. The motion was carried
by the majority of seven “yeas” to no “nays.”

Commissioner Ferguson then moved for adoption of Ordinance No. 2021-278,
motion seconded by Commissioner Dorsey and upon the motion being put to vote,
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those voting “yea,” were Saliba, Dorsey, Kirkland, Bedwell, Ferguson, Pierce, and
Crutchfield; “nay:” none. The motion was carried by the majority of seven “yeas” to
no “nays.”

Mayor Saliba introduced Resolution No. 2021-279, declaring certain properties
which are overgrown with weeds or other vegetative growth as nuisances and
injurious to the health, safety, and welfare of the community and ordering that the
said properties be abated. Commissioner Crutchfield moved for adoption, motion
seconded by Commissioner Dorsey. Commissioner Dorsey thanked Planning and
Development Director Todd McDonald and Staff. There being no further
discussion, the resolution was unanimously adopted.

Mayor Saliba introduced Resolution No. 2021-280, confirming the cost incurred in
notification and abatement of certain properties determined to be nuisances by
Resolution Numbers 2021-205 and 2021-215 and turning the costs over to the
County Tax Collector so that the amounts can be added to the next regular bills for
taxes levied against the respective lots and parcels of land. Commissioner Dorsey
moved for adoption, motion seconded by Commissioner Ferguson and
unanimously adopted.

Mayor Saliba introduced Resolution No. 2021-281, confirming the cost incurred in
notification and abatement of certain properties determined to be in violation of
Article lll, Chapter 106 of the City of Dothan Code of Ordinance (repeat offenders)
and turning the costs over to the County Tax Collector so that the amounts can be
added to the next regular bills for taxes levied against the respective lots and
parcels of land. Commissioner Ferguson moved for adoption, motion seconded by
Commissioner Dorsey and unanimously adopted.

Mayor Saliba introduced Resolution No. 2021-282, entering into agreements with
the Alabama Department of Transportation (ALDOT) for the installation and
maintenance of a concrete walking path and landscaping, also known as the
Memorial Trail Project, within the right-of-way of the 800-1100 Blocks of East Main
Street. Commissioner Kirkland moved for adoption, motion seconded by
Commissioner Dorsey. Mayor Saliba requested a brief explanation. Mr. Cowper
said this project is in the greenspace directly in front of Memorial Cemetery on
Highway 84 East. He discussed the recent upgrades made to the Memorial
Cemetery, which is an asset to the history of the City. Mr. Cowper said this project
is part of a larger trail, walkway project that extends from the Alabama College of
Osteopathic Medicine (ACOM) into the Downtown Dothan area. He also said the
City is currently working on a sidewalk project directly in front of Southeast Health.
He discussed applying for State of Alabama Transportation Alternatives Program
grant funds, which is the source of funds for the trail in front of Southeast Health.
Mr. Cowper explained this would provide the trail along with a nice landscaped,
gateway into the City to include but not limited to landscape features, benched
seating, lighting, and art work. He said the specific action for today is to gain
approval from ALDOT to perform the project. He also said the design is being
finalized now and will go out for bid in the upcoming months. Mayor Saliba said he
is looking forward to the project. There being no further discussion, the resolution
was unanimously adopted.

Mayor Saliba introduced Resolution No. 2021-283, awarding the bid, entering into
a contract, and issuing a Notice to Proceed to Sports Fields, inc. for Infield Turf
Installation at James Oates Park in the amount of $1,747,162.00. Commissioner
Ferguson moved for adoption, motion seconded by Commissioner Dorsey.
Commissioner Ferguson thanked Visit Dothan for their partnership with this
project. Visit Dothan President and Chief Executive Officer Aaron McCreight
thanked the City as well. There being no further discussion, the resolution was
unanimously adopted.

Mayor Saliba introduced Resolution No. 2021-284, entering into an Agreement
with Poly Inc. for professional consulting services for the design of an additional
westbound lane on Flowers Chapel Road from US-84/West Main Street to
Woodmere Drive for a not to exceed amount of $108,112.00. Commissioner
Pierce moved for adoption, motion seconded by Commissioner Crutchfield. Mr.
Cowper confirmed for Commissioner Ferguson that this is for two westbound turn
lanes from Highway 84 West onto Flowers Chapel Road that will stop at
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Woodmere Drive. Commissioner Ferguson asked will the additional fane be
extended to Woodburn Drive. Mr. Cowper said the next project will take the
additional lane down to Woodburn Drive and the City is also looking at an option
for a roundabout or a traffic signal at Woodbum Drive. He said this project includes
a multi-use path with wide sidewalks that will provide access from all of the
neighborhoods to the Forever Wild Trail. He discussed the project being several
years until completion and will be on the list of projects for possible Federal and
State funding. Mr. Cowper confirmed for Commissioner Crutchfield that the
sidewalks will be on the Forever Wild Trail side of the roadway. Mayor Saliba
expressed appreciation to everyone looking into the future connectivity of this —_
project. There being no further discussion, the resolution was unanimously
adopted.

Mayor Saliba introduced Resolution No. 2021-285, submitting a permit application
package and entering into an agreement with ALDOT for the 2021 Third Avenue
Redwater Project. Commissioner Kirkland moved for adoption, motion seconded
by Commissioner Dorsey and unanimously adopted.

Mayor Saliba introduced Resolution No. 2021-286, entering into a professional
services contract with Barge Design Solutions, Inc. to perform program
management and engineering services in association with maintaining the
Capacity, Management, Operation, and Maintenance Program and the Dothan
Clean Waters Program over a one-year period for $300,000.00. Commissioner
Dorsey moved for adoption, motion seconded by Commissioner Kirkland and
unanimously adopted.

Mayor Saliba introduced Resolution No. 2021-287, entering into a professional
services contract with Poly, Inc. to inspect and provide full report on the Dixie
Standpipe Tank, Napier Field Tank, Cherry Street Tank and Greentree Ave Tank
for the lump sum price of $25,000.00. Commissioner Ferguson moved for
adoption, motion seconded by Commissioner Dorsey and unanimously adopted.

Mayor Saliba introduced Resolution No. 2021-288, approving the deductive
change order with Tank Pro, Inc. for the 2020 Tank Rehab of Cottonwood Road
Tank and Columbia Highway Tank in the amount of $7,500.00, resulting in a final
contract amount of $143,972.00. Commissioner Crutchfield moved for adoption,
motion seconded by Commissioner Ferguson and unanimously adopted.

Mayor Saliba introduced Resolution No. 2021-289, approving the deductive
change order with Pedal Valves, Inc. for the 2019 Meter Replacements, Retrofits,
and AMI Infrastructure Installation Services and Deployment Project in the amount
of $134,151.03, resulting in a final contract price of $1,953,948.97. Commissioner
Ferguson moved for adoption, motion seconded by Commissioner Pierce.
Commissioner Ferguson asked is this project complete. Dothan Utilities Director
Billy Mayes confirmed the project is complete and said this is a really good price
for the City. Commissioner Ferguson asked are the electric meters complete. Mr.
Mayes said there were delays with electronics but the electric meters are basically
complete. Commissioner Ferguson asked are they working as intended. Mr.
Mayes said the system is working very well with minimal communication issues
and is a really good product overall. Commissioner Crutchfield thanked Mr. Mayes.
There being no further discussion, the resolution was unanimously adopted.

Mayor Saliba introduced Resolution No. 2021-290, entering into a permit
agreement with ALDOT for the installation of a tap and valve for fire line service
and installation of a tap for domestic water service for an addition to an existing
commercial development located at 522 Ross Clark Circle. Commissioner
Ferguson moved for adoption, motion seconded by Commissioner Kirkland and
unanimously adopted.

Mayor Saliba introduced Resolution No. 2021-291, entering into a modified
agreement with Sedgwick Claims Management Services, Inc. to continue to
provide claims administration services for the self-insured workers’ compensation
program at the previously agreed upon contracted costs for another three (3)
months through December 31, 2021. Commissioner Crutchfield moved for
adoption, motion seconded by Commissioner Pierce and unanimously adopted.







